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mundane literacy and the signiﬁcance of literary
community, which surely deserve scholarly
attention, are best approached. In this
geographically dispersed but cohesive Society,
where people enjoy the ordinary comforts of
industrial modernity, reading is at once
unremarkable and constantly remarked upon.
Although Reed draws on disciplines such as
literary criticism, the sociology of literature, and
cultural studies, the monograph is
anthropological in being descriptive, agnostic,
sympathetic, and highly self-aware. Reed did his
early ﬁeldwork in Melanesia, and his subsequent
work on Britain shows the huge potential of
personally felt comparison, implicitly if not
explicitly. That Reed draws so much on the
theoretical work of Alfred Gell and Marilyn
Strathern further indicates an intellectual
association with Melanesia, but there is also a
personal and ethnographically derived aspect to
the book, which somehow calls to mind the best
of Melanesianist anthropology. Difﬁcult
conceptualizations of agency, time, and nature,
for example, are productively pursued through
analytically sharp accounts of protagonists’
experiences of reading or Society activities.
Anthropology’s preoccupation with agency
seems to have been reinvigorated recently
through dilemmas relating to materiality,
technology, and intentionality. Reed, however,
refers only ﬂeetingly if at all to this work.
Instead, he follows his own route to similar
issues, leading to suggestive observations about
ideas of nature, trust, and persons. He frames
and develops these not with reference to
globally designated crises but by turning again
and again to the solitary yet social reading
experience that opens up possibilities of living
the world from another person’s perspective –
mainly ‘Henry’s’, as Williamson fans refer to him.
This prompts Reed to write as if readers sense
ﬁctional characters (even animals) or past events
(like the horrors of the First World War) as real,
or get inside ‘Henry’s’ mind. That Reed also
often writes as if from inside Society members’
minds feels awkward yet also suggestive.
Overall, in the process of trying to
understand Society members’ ‘life with
“Henry” ’, Reed contributes to debates not only
on literacy, but also on nature ontologies, social
memory, sense of place, and material culture,
among others. His ethnography opens up
England, particularly North Devon where the
author lived, and readers’ homes with their soft
armchairs and overﬂowing bookshelves, yet
forcefully resists prejudices about what modern
comforts and literary habits imply. The book

might elicit judgements of both ‘Henry’ and his
readers for their political and cultural
preferences, but I expect Reed’s capacity to
identify variety and imagination where one
expects merely the middlebrow will inspire
interested undergraduates and advanced
researchers alike.
Eeva Berglund Independent scholar

Method and theory
Assmann, Jan. The price of monotheism (trans.
Robert Savage). ix, 140 pp., bibliogr.
Stanford: Univ. Press, 2010. $55.00 (cloth),
$19.95 (paper)
Jan Assmann, professor of Egyptology at
Heidelberg from 1976 to 2003, has worked on
cultural memory and ‘political theology’; his
German background has sensitized him to the
problems raised by anti-Semitism. These
concerns came together in Moses the Egyptian:
the memory of Egypt in Western monotheism
(1997). The present volume is a response to
critiques of Moses the Egyptian, especially to
Assmann’s concept of the ‘Mosaic distinction’;
ﬁve scholarly critiques were incorporated in an
appendix to the original German, but do not
ﬁgure in Savage’s ﬂuent English version.
Fundamental to Assmann’s methodology is
the discipline of mnemohistory, or the history of
cultural memory, in which there is a merging of
‘mimetic memory’ (action, custom, ethics),
‘memory of things’ (which creates individual
identity), and ‘communicative memory’
(language, social interchange), described already
in Assmann’s 1992 work Das kulturelle Gedächtnis
(English translation: Cultural memory and early
civilization, 2011). Mnemohistory, in contrast to
the positive history of interpretation, is highly
selective; here, it is the history of Moses as a
ﬁgure of memory, in a line stretching from
Akhenaten (the ‘Egyptian Moses’), through
Israelite monotheism and its development in later
Judaism, Christianity, and Islam, and eventually
via John Spencer, William Warburton, Reinhold,
and Schiller to Freud (whose Moses and monotheism has enjoyed a recent revival) and the
twentieth century. Both the beginning and the
end of this genealogy will raise the eyebrows of
biblical scholars, and indeed on p. 117 in the
present work Assmann himself disclaims it.
Assmann’s leading concept is the ‘Mosaic
distinction’ (Mosaische Unterscheidung). This
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originates with Pharaoh Akhenaten, in the
fourteenth century BCE, since he was the ﬁrst
we know to have made the essential distinction
between truth and falsehood in religion.
Traditional dating of Moses, based on 1 Kings
6:1, puts him back as far as the ﬁfteenth century
BCE, earlier than Akhenaten, but the sources are
considerably later. As Assmann aptly observes,
‘Moses is a ﬁgure of memory but not of history,
while Akhenaten is a ﬁgure of history but not of
memory’ (Moses the Egyptian, p. 2; see also
p. 23).
Primary religions, such as the polytheisms of
ancient Egypt and Mesopotamia, afﬁrm the
world and all its gods; they are cults, articulated
in myths, not linked to exclusive truth claims.
Secondary religions, speciﬁcally the
monotheisms of Akhenaten/Moses and
ultimately of Judaism, Christianity, and Islam, do
make exclusive truth claims; they rest on
cognition, whether through direct revelation or
through written texts, and depend on the
rejection of primary religion.
Primary religions tend to mutual tolerance.
Long before Romans noticed that Latin Jupiter
was equivalent to Greek Zeus, diplomats and
translators in Egypt and Mesopotamia had
discovered the translatabiliity of pantheons; this
enabled the writing of binding international
treaties, for it was recognized that the gods were
universal even though their names changed
according to language.
Secondary religions, however, stress the
uniqueness, incomparability, and
non-equivalence of God with any pagan gods.
Israel’s God is not equivalent to Zeus; He is a
‘jealous’ God and demands the destruction of
idols, for they are ‘false’. This essential
intolerance, with its social consequences in
warfare and persecution, is the ‘price’ paid for
monotheism.
Is this too heavy a price to pay? In response
to critics who thought that this was what he was
suggesting, Assmann stresses the positive value
of monotheism, comparing Israel’s advance in
religion with Greece’s advance in science: ‘Just
as monotheistic religion rests on the Mosaic
distinction, so science rests on the
“Parmenidean” distinction. One distinguishes
between true and false religion, the other
between true and false cognition ... Both
concepts are characterized by an unprecedented
drive to differentiation, negation and exclusion’
(p. 12).
The biblical record, Assmann now concedes,
is not simply a polemic against idolatry, however
strongly that features in certain strands. Israelite

polytheism, the popular religion of Israel, is
never far from the surface; indeed, the polemic
against idolatry articulates an internal Israelite
struggle, notwithstanding how much priests and
prophets attempt to portray it in terms of Israel
versus the nations.
Assmann distinguishes between
exclusiveness/intolerance as exhibited in
Christianity, on the one hand, and in Judaism,
on the other. Whereas Jews interpreted the
Mosaic distinction as a border separating them
from the outside world of falsehood, Christians
sought to abolish the border by applying the
distinction universally. Jews isolate themselves,
in other words, while Christians (and Muslims)
seek to convert; but for all, the distinction
between true and false in religion remains
paramount.
This is a stimulating book, posing signiﬁcant
questions about European cultural experience
over three millennia; its brevity will be
welcomed by the ‘intelligent reader’ but may
annoy scholars who feel their specialties have
been glossed over.
Norman Solomon The Oriental Institute,
University of Oxford

Edwards, Jeanette & Maja PetrovićŠteger (eds). Recasting anthropological
knowledge: inspiration and social science. xii,
206 pp., illus., bibliogr. Cambridge: Univ.
Press, 2011. £55.00 (cloth)
It is often the case with great thinkers and
writers that, in time, the volume of literature
written about them will be larger than that the
writers themselves produced. One day,
predictably, this, too, will prove to be the case
for Marilyn Strathern. This will be no mean feat,
for Strathern’s scholarship is as proliﬁc and
inspiring in volume as it is in scope. Recasting
anthropological knowledge is an edited volume by
a handful of Strathern’s previous graduate
students, all at different stages in their own
careers, and of different generations. Intended to
mark the recent retirement of their teacher, this
volume is partly a tribute to Strathern the
anthropologist and her inﬂuence on the work of
contributing authors (and anthropology
generally); and partly a testimony to Strathern,
because the quality and diversity of chapters,
which are inspired by her, are also inspiring in
and of themselves. This volume thus sets an
impressive benchmark for the, presumably vast
and yet unwritten, literature about Strathern, or
Strathernian anthropology.
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